

AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

THE TOWN OF DARIEN

AND THE

DARIEN POLICE ASSOCIATION

JULY 1, 2018 - JUNE 30, 2022

2019_C_2008

This page intentionally left blank.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Article</u>

AGREEMENT
ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION
SECTION 1.02 Definitions1
ARTICLE 2 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS
ARTICLE 3 - NON-DISCRIMINATION
ARTICLE 4 - SALARIES AND PERQUISITES
SECTION 4.01 Annualized Salary Schedules
SECTION 4.02 Patrol Officers
SECTION 4.03 Sergeants and Lieutenants
SECTION 4.04 Hourly Rate
SECTION 4.05 Paydays
SECTION 4.06 Longevity
SECTION 4.07 Shift Differential
SECTION 4.08 Acting Positions7
SECTION 4.09 Call Back7
SECTION 4.10 Voluntary Swapping of a Shift7
SECTION 4.11 Clothing Allowance/Cleaning Allowance
SECTION 4.12 In-Service Training
SECTION 4.13 Educational Increments
SECTION 4.14 Tuition Reimbursement10
SECTION 4.15 Pay for Emergency Medical Technician Course
SECTION 4.16 Detective Stand-by Pay10
SECTION 4.17 Pay for Court Appearances 11
SECTION 4.18 Shooting Days 11
SECTION 4.19 Physical Exam11
SECTION 4.20 Special Jobs 12
SECTION 4.21 Bilingual Pay12
ARTICLE 5 – INSURANCE
SECTION 5.01 Medical Plan13
SECTION 5.02 Prescription Drug Plan
SECTION 5.03 Dental Plan13
SECTION 5.04 Vision Plan14
SECTION 5.05 Dependents
SECTION 5.06 Cost
SECTION 5.07 Cost Savings Opportunities
SECTION 5.08 Reimbursement Account Plan16
SECTION 5.09 Life Insurance
SECTION 5.10 Long-Term Disability
SECTION 5.11 Eligibility
SECTION 5.12 Workers' Compensation
SECTION 5.13 False Arrest Insurance

TABLE OF CONTENTS

rtıc	
ւու	JU.

Р	age
L	ayc

SECTION 5.14 Death in the Line of Duty	. 18
SECTION 5.15 Change of Carriers	. 18
SECTION 5.16 Disputes Relating to Benefits	. 19
ARTICLE 6 – PENSION	
SECTION 6.05 Voluntary Employees Beneficiary Association Trust	. 21
ARTICLE 7 – HOLIDAYS	
ARTICLE 8 – VACATIONS	. 24
ARTICLE 9 – LEAVES	. 26
SECTION 9.01 Leave for Death in Family	. 26
SECTION 9.02 Sick Leave	. 26
SECTION 9.03 Emergency Sick Leave Bank	. 27
SECTION 9.04 Personal Leave Days	
SECTION 9.05 Injury Leave	. 28
SECTION 9.06 Workers' Compensation Salary Continuation	
ARTICLE 10 - DUTY SCHEDULES AND SHIFT ASSIGNMENTS	
ARTICLE 11 - WORKING CONDITIONS	. 31
SECTION 11.02 Vacancies	. 31
SECTION 11.03 Short Squads	
SECTION 11.04 Contract Negotiations	
SECTION 11.05 Fitness Program	. 32
SECTION 11.06 Canine Handler (K-9)	
SECTION 11.07 Grooming Policy	
ARTICLE 12 - DUES CHECK-OFF	
ARTICLE 13 - NO-STRIKE CLAUSE	
ARTICLE 14 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	. 37
SECTION 14.01 Definitions	. 37
SECTION 14.02 Procedure	
SECTION 14.03 General Provisions and Time Limits	. 39
ARTICLE 15 - SEVERABILITY AND STABILITY	. 41
ARTICLE 16 - DEPARTMENT RULES AND REGULATIONS	
ARTICLE 17 – LAYOFFS	
ARTICLE 18 - DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS	
ARTICLE 19 - DURATION	
APPENDIX A - ANNUALIZED SALARY SCHEDULE	
APPENDIX B - ASSESSMENT CENTERS FOR PROMOTIONS TO LIEUTENANT AND CAPTAIN	
APPENDIX C - TRANSITION TO NEGOTIATED PAY PERIOD CHANGES	

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT is made this 23rd day of, April 2019 by and between the **TOWN OF DARIEN** (hereinafter referred to as the "**Town**") and the **DARIEN POLICE ASSOCIATION** (hereinafter referred to as the "**Union**").

ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION

SECTION 1.01

The Town hereby recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative with respect to wages, hours and working conditions for all regular full-time Patrol Officers, Sergeants and Lieutenants employed in its Police Department, but excluding all other employees, office clerical employees, captains, chiefs and other supervisory employees.

SECTION 1.02

Definitions. Throughout this Agreement, the following definitions shall apply to the terms set forth below:

- (a) The term "**Employee**" as used in this Agreement is hereby defined as any person included in the above-described unit represented by the Union.
- (b) The terms "**Department**" and "**Police Department**" as used in this Agreement are hereby defined as the Police Department of the Town.
- (c) The term "**Chief**" as used in this Agreement is hereby defined as the Chief of Police of the Town.
- (d) The terms "**Commission**" and "**Police Commission**" as used in this Agreement are hereby defined as the Police Commission of the Town.

Darien Police Association Agreement, 2018-2022

ARTICLE 2 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

Except as specifically and explicitly limited by the specific provisions of this Agreement, the entire management of the Police Department and the direction of its working forces, including the right to direct, plan and control its operations, to hire, layoff, recall, transfer, promote, demote, suspend, discipline, discharge and direct Employees, to introduce new and improved methods, equipment and facilities and all other managerial powers heretofore traditionally vested in the Town shall remain vested exclusively in the Town.

Darien Police Association Agreement, 2018-2022

ARTICLE 3 NON-DISCRIMINATION

Neither the Union nor the Town shall discriminate against any Employee or applicant for employment on any of the following bases as protected by state or federal statute: his/her race, age, color, creed, sex, national origin, marital status, disability, sexual preference, or membership or non-membership in the Union.

ARTICLE 4 SALARIES AND PERQUISITES

SECTION 4.01 Annualized Salary Schedules

The annualized salary schedules for Patrol Officers, Sergeants and Lieutenants are set forth on Appendix A, attached hereto. Increases to wage rates are as follows: effective 7/1/18 - 2.25%; effective 7/1/19 - 2.30%; effective 7/1/20 - 2.30%; and effective 7/1/21 - 2.30%.

SECTION 4.02 Patrol Officers

- (a) Patrol Officers shall advance from Step 1 to Step 2, Step 2 to Step 3, and Step 3 to Step 4 on the Patrol Officers' Schedule on Appendix A with the successful completion of their first, second, third and fourth years of employment, respectively, provided Patrol Officers shall advance from Step 4 to Step 5 on the Patrol Officers' Schedule following successful completion of eighteen (18) months of employment at Step 4. It is understood and agreed to by the parties that this provision shall not affect a Patrol Officer's seniority.
- (b) The effective date of any increase in the salary of a Patrol Officer due to step advancement shall be the pay period beginning immediately following the Patrol Officer's anniversary date of hire.
- (c) Employees who retire within one (1) year of the ratification of a successor collective bargaining agreement shall be entitled to any cost of living increases or step advances in the successor agreement.

SECTION 4.03 Sergeants and Lieutenants

- (a) Increases in salary for Sergeants and Lieutenants within their respective salary schedules as set forth on Appendix A shall be based upon merit as determined by the Commission, which shall review the performance of each Sergeant and Lieutenant at least once annually prior to his/her anniversary date of promotion. The effective date of all merit increases for Sergeants and Lieutenants shall be an individual's anniversary date of promotion. All merit increases shall be given in increments of a total step.
- (b) Any Sergeant or Lieutenant who is not given a merit increase shall be entitled to a conference with the Commission within thirty (30) days after his/her anniversary date of promotion. At said conference, the Employee shall be entitled to a full explanation of why his/her merit increase was denied.

SECTION 4.04 Hourly Rate

(a) An Employee's regular straight-time hourly rate of pay shall be computed on the basis of a regular workweek consisting of forty (40) hours.

- (b) **Overtime**. An Employee shall be paid at a rate equal to one and one-half (1¹/₂) times his/her regular straight-time hourly rate for all time he/she works in excess of eight (8) hours in a workday.
- (c) Work on a Scheduled Day Off. An Employee shall be paid at a rate equal to one and one-half $(1^{1}/_{2})$ times his/her regular straight-time hourly rate for all hours he or she works on a day scheduled as a day off for him/her unless he/she shall have been given at least five (5) days' advance notice of a change in such day off.
- (d) **Compensatory Time Off In Lieu of Overtime**. If the Chief accepts an Employee's request for compensatory time-off in lieu of overtime described in paragraphs (b) and (c) herein, the following shall apply:
 - (1) The compensatory time-off shall be credited at the rate of one and one-half hours for each such overtime hour that was worked.
 - (2) The Town shall permit an Employee who has requested use of accrued compensatory time to use such time within a reasonable period after making the request, provided the Chief may deny any request that would result in a short squad, require the use of a replacement at an overtime rate or otherwise result in a shortage of personnel.
 - (3) At the discretion of the Chief, compensatory time off may be tendered by the Town in lieu of monetary compensation for training sessions of special units such as the underwater recovery team and the S.W.A.T. team.
 - (4) If redeemed, accrued compensatory time-off shall be paid at the Employee's regular, straight-time hourly rate.
 - (5) Upon termination of employment, an Employee who has accrued compensatory timeoff authorized under these provisions shall be paid for such unused compensatory time at a rate not less than the final regular straight-time hourly rate at which the Employee was paid immediately prior to termination.
- (e) **Order Back**. In the event an Employee who has completed his/her active duty for the workday is ordered to work prior to his/her next scheduled starting time, he/she shall receive \$100.00 in addition to payment for time worked. This provision shall not apply to pre-arranged overtime.

SECTION 4.05 Paydays

The pay period is two (2) weeks in length beginning on a Sunday and ending on a Saturday (14) days later. All wages shall be paid one week in arrears and through Direct Deposit on the Friday after the end of the pay period. If a holiday recognized under this Agreement falls on payday, Employees shall be paid no later than the end of their shift beginning on the previous day.

SECTION 4.06 Longevity

In addition to their salaries as set forth above, Employees shall be paid "longevity" bonuses annually in accordance with their length of continuous service as follows:

Length of Service	Amount of Bonus (Annualized)
More than 10 years, But less than 15 years	\$550
More than 15 years, But less than 20 years	\$800
More than 20 years	\$1,300

SECTION 4.07 Shift Differential

- (a) Employees assigned to work on the second (3:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.) shift shall, for time they actually work on that shift, receive an additional six and one quarter percent (6.25%) of their respective normal hourly pay (calculated by dividing their respective annualized salaries, as shown on Appendix A, by 2,080). Employees assigned to work on the third (11:00 p.m. to 7:00 a.m.) shift shall, for time they actually work on that shift, receive an additional eleven and one quarter percent (11.25%) of their respective normal hourly pay (calculated by dividing their respective normal hourly pay (calculated by dividing their respective annualized salaries, as shown on Appendix A, by 2,080).
- (b) The shift differential premiums set forth above shall be paid only to those Employees who are assigned to work on the second or third shifts, respectively, and not to those Employees assigned to the first shift (i.e., 7:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.) whose work overlaps the shift for which a premium is paid, either by virtue of their reporting early or working late. Similarly, an Employee assigned to the second shift who continues to work into the third shift shall not have his/her premium increase from the second shift premium to the third shift premium. However, the amount of the shift premium shall be counted as part of the Employee's regular straight-time hourly rate for purposes of computing his/her overtime rate of pay. Members of the Detective Bureau working their second shift shall receive the second shift differential premium set forth herein.
- (c) Employees assigned to the Detective, Youth, Training, or Records divisions who request and receive approval to work a single shift other than their assigned shift (e.g. swap their assigned day shift for the evening shift) shall not receive shift differential for the single shift if differential would normally be paid for that shift.

SECTION 4.08 Acting Positions

- (a) In the event the Darien Police Commission appoints an Employee to an "acting" position created by the Commission within the Police Department, the Employee so appointed shall be paid in accordance with the salary schedule for that "acting" position for as long as he/she serves in that "acting" position.
- (b) As used in this Section, the term "acting position" shall also be defined to include (i) a situation where an Employee is assigned to work more than three (3) consecutive scheduled tours of duty in a higher classification within the bargaining unit than that to which he/she is normally assigned, and (ii) the sergeant who is assigned to perform the duties of a lieutenant on a regular basis three (3) days per week (one Employee only) for the short shift, and (iii) the patrol officer who is assigned to perform the duties of the sergeant on a regular basis five (5) days per week for the short shift (one Employee only), but shall not include any officer assigned to work in a higher classification because of normal vacation schedules or absences for personal days. Any Employee who qualifies for the higher rate of pay under this provision shall receive the higher rate for the entire period in which he/she is assigned to the higher classification and the higher rate shall be the "first step" rate of the higher classification.

SECTION 4.09 Call Back

In the event an Employee who has completed his/her active duty for the workday, but remains on an "on-call" status is thereafter called back to the active performance of duty by the Department prior to his/her next scheduled starting time, he/she shall, upon reporting, be given at least four (4) hours' work or four (4) hours' pay at his/her overtime rate of one and one-half $(1^{1}/_{2})$ times his/her regular straight-time hourly rate. The provision shall not apply where he/she is required to report early for or work past the end of his/her scheduled shift. The provision shall apply to the Town fireworks detail and to the Halloween detail.

SECTION 4.10 Voluntary Swapping of a Shift

An Employee may voluntarily swap a shift with one other Employee of the same rank and work a double shift pursuant to the following:

- (a) A written request must be made a minimum of 24 hours prior to the start of the shift being swapped and must include the names of the two (2) Employees and identify the swap dates;
- (b) The swap must be approved by the two shift supervisors;
- (c) The Employee originally scheduled to work the shift bears responsibility for the shift;
- (d) There shall be no 3-Employee swaps;

¹ The parties recognized that the Sergeants and Patrol Officers regularly assigned to perform the duties of Lieutenant and Sergeant, respectively, may not, in some weeks, be so assigned for the full three (3) or five (5) days, respectively, but agree that their assignment for less than three (3) or five (5) days during some weeks due to the requirements of the Yates Plan, will not disqualify them from "acting" status.

- (e) Employees are limited to four (4) swaps per month;
- (f) With the express permission of the Chief, a swap my occur between a Sergeant and a Lieutenant;
- (g) No swap shall result in any additional compensation or overtime; and
- (h) The trial period for Section 4.10 shall be the duration of the 2018-2022 contract.

SECTION 4.11 Clothing Allowance/Cleaning Allowance

- (a) The clothing allowance for plainclothes Employees regularly assigned to the Detective Bureau and the Youth Bureau shall be \$900 per fiscal year which shall be paid by direct deposit subject to normal payroll taxes and subject to taxation as income. Effective July 1, 2019, the clothing allowance will increase to \$1,000 per fiscal year.
- (b) The Town shall pay uniformed Employees, by direct deposit, a uniform cleaning allowance of \$300 each fiscal year, of which \$150 will be paid on or about December 1 of each fiscal year and \$150 on or about June 1 of each fiscal year. Effective July 1, 2019, the uniform cleaning allowance will increase to \$500 each fiscal year, of which \$250 will be paid on or about December 1 and \$250 on or about June 1.
- (c) Where an Employee supplies and maintains personal equipment for the performance of his/her duties, the Town shall pay the cost of repairing or replacing such personal equipment as is substantially damaged or totally destroyed in the course of performance of his/her duties. "Personal equipment" means prescription eyeglasses, contact lenses, and sunglasses, shoes or boots, and wristwatches. Any Employee who submits a claim under this Section shall submit such reasonable substantiation, as the Town shall require, of damage or destruction in the course of his/her duties and not merely claim that the loss, damage, or destruction occurred in the course of performing his/her duties. All claims of damage or lost personal equipment and the cost of the damaged or destroyed item shall be subject to approval by the Town which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. Reimbursement for the cost of repairing or replacing personal equipment in accordance with this Section shall not exceed \$200 per pair for prescription eyeglasses or contact lenses, \$150 per wristwatch, \$50 for sunglasses, or \$100 for shoes or boots.

SECTION 4.12 In-Service Training

- (a) As part of their regular duties, Employees shall be required to participate in "in-service" training programs provided by the Department. An Employee shall be paid at his/her regular straight-time hourly rate, calculated on the basis of a regular work week consisting of forty (40) hours for all time spent in "in-service" training programs, provided said programs conducted either immediately before or immediately after the shift to which the Employee is scheduled to work.
- (b) In the event the in-service training programs are held at times other than immediately before or after the shift to which the Employee is scheduled, said Employee shall be paid at the rate of one and one-half $(1^{1}/_{2})$ times his/her regular straight-time hourly rate (calculated on

the basis of a regular work week consisting of forty (40) hours) for all time spent in the program so scheduled. A minimum of two (2) hours pay at time and one-half shall be guaranteed.

SECTION 4.13 Educational Increments

(a) Employees who have received an Associate's Degree, a Bachelor's Degree or a Master's Degree from an accredited college prior to joining the Department shall receive additional remuneration as follows:

Associate's Degree	\$ 350 per year
Bachelor's Degree	\$ 675 per year
Master's Degree	\$ 925 per year

(b) Employees who receive an Associate's Degree, a Bachelor's Degree or a Master's Degree after joining the Department in either a police science, psychology or sociology curriculum shall receive additional remuneration as follows:

Associate's Degree	\$ 350 per year
Bachelor's Degree	\$ 675 per year
Master's Degree	\$ 925 per year

- (c) Employees who, after joining the Department, receive an Associate's Degree, a Bachelor's Degree or a Master's Degree in a curriculum other than those set forth in (b) above may receive the educational increments set forth above or a portion thereof only at the discretion of and in the amounts approved by the Commission.
- (d) Employees who have earned or earn thirty (30) credits at an accredited college toward a degree in a police science curriculum (including transfer credits which are acceptable to said college) shall receive an educational increment of \$150 per year.
- (e) The remuneration referred to in paragraphs (a), (b), (c) and (d) above shall not be cumulative, and an Employee shall be paid no more than that amount set forth for his/her own specific educational status.
- (f) Any increment payable pursuant to the above provisions shall be paid by the Town as part of the Employee's regular pay.
- (g) Employees who attain degree status or the requisite number of credits for an educational increment must substantiate their degree status or actual credits by no later than fifteen (15) days prior to the beginning of the fiscal year during which payments are to be made. No payments shall be due prior to the beginning of the fiscal year immediately following the date upon which the above substantiation has been tendered to the Town.

(h) Employees shall have the right to relinquish their eligibility for any additional remuneration set forth above in subsections (a) - (d) beyond their current status in return for receiving tuition reimbursement from the Town as detailed below.

SECTION 4.14 Tuition Reimbursement

The Town shall reimburse an Employee for the cost of tuition for taking a course of study at an accredited institution subject to the following:

- (a) The course of study must be in police science, psychology, sociology, or a course of study the Chief deems relevant and appropriate to advancing the law enforcement profession and provided the course of study is approved in advance by the Chief.
- (b) It is requested that the Employee provide by November 15th a plan for the upcoming fiscal year for budget planning purposes that includes the number of courses he/she expects to take and the estimated costs for tuition and fees.
- (c) Only courses in pursuit of an Associate's degree, Bachelor's degree, or Master's degree shall be reimbursed and reimbursement is limited to one degree at each of these levels. Any Employee pursuing a second Associate's, Bachelor's, or Master's degree on or before April 23, 2019, will be grandfathered from this provision, but will not be reimbursed for any subsequent degrees.
- (d) The Employee must receive a grade of "C" or better.
- (e) The Town will reimburse for the cost of tuition and books for a course, up to the maximum allowable educational assistance exclusion under Section 127 (\$5,250 for 2018) per fiscal year, per Employee.
- (f) If the Employee leaves his/her employment with the Town within twelve (12) months after completing the course, he/she shall be required to pay back to the Town the tuition and fee reimbursement that he/she received.

SECTION 4.15 Pay for Emergency Medical Technician Course

Officers taking the Emergency Medical Technician's course will be paid time and one-half for classroom hours while not scheduled to work.

SECTION 4.16 Detective Stand-by Pay

Any Employee in the detective division assigned to a stand-by status shall be paid at the rate of fifteen dollars (\$15.00) for each day he/she is on stand-by duty.

SECTION 4.17 Pay for Court Appearances

An Employee required by his/her employment to appear in Civil Court, Juvenile Court or Superior Court or at a Motor Vehicle Hearing on his/her regularly scheduled off-duty time shall be paid at the rate of one and one-half $(1^{1}/_{2})$ times his/her regular straight-time hourly rate for each such hour or part thereof, but in no event, for less than four (4) hours on each such day. The rate of time and one-half $(1^{1}/_{2})$ shall include any payment from the State of Connecticut or from any other agency or party; i.e. the Town pays the difference to make up the time and one-half $(1^{1}/_{2})$. Billing for Civil Court appearances shall be handled by the Town.

SECTION 4.18 Shooting Days

The Town shall, in accordance with the following schedule, grant "day-off" slips to Employees achieving excellence in shooting:

- (a) The "Top Shooter" 3 "day-off" slips
- (b) Expert 2 "day-off" slips
- (c) Sharp Shooter 1 "day-off" slip

These "day-off" slips may not be exchanged for compensation and must be scheduled to be used at the mutual convenience of the Town and the Employee in accordance with past practice. A day off/shooting slip will normally expire one year from the date it is earned. Consistent with the existing practice, the Chief may extend the life of a day off/shooting slip for six (6) additional months. In no event will a day off/shooting slip be valid for more than eighteen (18) months from the date it is earned.

SECTION 4.19 Physical Exam

The Town shall provide each regular, full-time Employee an annual physical examination by a medical doctor in accordance with this Section. Such examination shall include an EKG every two (2) years for an Employee who is: a) 40 years of age or older; or b), has a family history of heart disease; or c) for whom, during the course of the physical examination, the examining physician prescribes an EKG. The physical examination shall include a stress test every five (5) years for each Employee who has a family history of heart disease, or for whom the examining physician prescribes a stress test. To receive such examination at the Town's expense, an Employee shall use a physician who participates in and accepts payment under the provisions of the Medical Plan. If an Employee elects to have a physical examination from other than a medical doctor who participates in and will accept compensation from the Medical Plan, the Town will not be liable for the cost thereof.

SECTION 4.20 Special Jobs

- (a) The term "Special Job" shall mean a work assignment wherein a third party has contracted with the Department for police services and will compensate the Town for such services. The provisions of SECTION 4.04 herein notwithstanding, pay for time served on special jobs by any and all regular full-time Employees shall consist of a minimum of four (4) hours' pay regardless of time actually worked and shall be at one and one half (1.5) times the Employee's regular straight-time hourly rate based on the annualized salary set forth on Appendix A for Step 5 of the Patrol Officers schedule that is in effect on the date such service is performed, provided that, notwithstanding the retroactive application of the initial salary increases applied by this Agreement to the annualized salary for Patrol Officer at Step 5, such increases shall not be effective for any time served on special jobs contracted for prior to the effective date of this Agreement and shall not be applied to any time served on any special job retroactively.
- (b) If the time served on a special job exceeds four (4) hours, the employee shall be paid in one hour increments for the time served in any hour above four (4) hours regardless of the time actually worked in that hour.
- (c) Employees shall be paid for the total length of time for which they were scheduled on the special job, even if they are released by the contractor prior to the scheduled end time. If an Employee is required to work beyond the scheduled time of the special job assignment, the Employee shall be paid at one and one half (1.5) times the special job rate as described in Section 4.20(a) above for each additional hour's pay.
- (d) Cancellations must be made at least eight (8) hours from the start of the special job. If cancellation is made less than eight (8) hours from the start time, the Employee shall be paid for four (4) hours.
- (e) Sections 4.20(c) and (d) above do not apply to special jobs for the Town or the Board of Education.

Section 4.21 Bilingual Pay

An employee who is fluent and proficient in a second language(s) of benefit to the Department as determined by the Chief of Police shall annually receive an amount equal to a Bachelor's Degree in Section 4.12 on or before July15^o of each year. The standard for determining fluency and proficiency shall be the successful completion of the Berlitz level 5 | CEF level B 1.1 certification program and proficiency testing. Employee shall be required to pay the cost of proficiency testing.

ARTICLE 5 INSURANCE

SECTION 5.01 Medical Plan

The Town shall make available to all eligible, regular, full-time Employees and their Eligible Dependents group medical coverage in a High Deductible Health Plan (the "Medical Plan") at a level that is substantially equivalent to the level of covered services in effect as of the effective date of this Agreement, in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Medical Plan documents and in this Article.

SECTION 5.02 Prescription Drug Plan

The Town shall, as a component of the Medical Plan described above (whether included within the Medical Plan or set forth in an independent "Prescription Drug Plan" at the Town's discretion), make available to all eligible, regular, full-time Employees and their Eligible Dependents group prescription drug coverage ("Medical/Prescription Drug Coverage") at a level that is substantially equivalent to the level of covered services in effect as of the effective date of this Agreement, in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the plan documents and in this Article.

Effective July 1, 2019, the Prescription Drug Plan shall include the MAC B provision:

MAC B – Generics are dispensed unless the provider writes "dispense as written, no substitutes" on the prescription. After meeting the plan deductible, the Employee is responsible for the generic copay plus the cost difference between the brand and generic if the brand is dispensed at the *request* of the employee. If the brand is dispensed because the physician wrote "dispense as written, no substitutes" then the Employee only pays the brand copay after meeting the plan deductible.

SECTION 5.03 Dental Plan

The Town shall make available to all eligible, regular, full-time Employees and their Eligible Dependents group dental coverage (the "Dental Plan") at a level that is substantially equivalent to the level of covered services in effect as of the effective date of this Agreement, in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Dental Plan documents and in this Article.

Effective July 1, 2019, the Town shall also make available to all eligible, regular full-time Employees and their eligible dependents an optional "buy-up" group dental plan that includes tooth implant and adult orthodontia coverage provisions and; if selected by the Employee, the Town shall not pay more than the cost of the existing basic dental plan.

SECTION 5.04 Vision Plan

Effective July 1, 2019, the Town shall make available to all eligible, regular full-time Employees and their eligible dependents a group vision plan and; if selected by the Employee, the Town shall pay 50% of the premium cost.

SECTION 5.05 Dependents

For all purposes throughout this Article, "Eligible Dependents" shall include only those individuals defined as such by the insurance contract that the Town purchases to provide the Medical/Prescription Drug Coverage described in this Article ("Insurance Contract), provided that, notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary set forth in the Insurance Contract or in this Agreement, Eligible dependents shall also include any dependent child who has not reached age 26 at the time of the Town's annual open enrollment and dependent coverage shall comply with the Connecticut General Statutes.

SECTION 5.06 Cost

The Town shall be required to pay no more than the percent identified below of the premium cost for coverage of an eligible Employee and his or her eligible dependents under any Medical Plan and for coverage under the Prescription Drug Plan that the Town offers pursuant to this Agreement.

The Town's share of the premium cost for the Medical Plan, Prescription Drug Plan (whether incorporated as part of the Medical Plan or not) and the Dental Plan offered pursuant to this Agreement shall be as follows:

- (a) **Dental Plan.** The Town shall continue to pay ninety percent (90%) of the premium cost for coverage of an eligible Employee and his or her eligible dependents under the Dental Plan that the Town offers pursuant to this Agreement.
- (b) High Deductible Health Plan/Health Savings Account. The Town's share of the premium cost for coverage of an eligible Employee and his or her eligible dependents under the High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) shall be as follows:
 - Effective July 1, 2019, the Town shall pay 92.5% of the premium cost;
 - Effective July 1, 2020, the Town shall pay 91.0% of the premium cost;
 - Effective July 1, 2021, the Town shall pay 90.5% of the premium cost; and
 - Effective June 30, 2022, the Town shall pay 90.0% of the premium cost.

The Town will continue to make enrollment in a Health Savings Account (HSA) available and contribute 50% of the Employees' single, two person/family HDHP deductible made to the employee's HSA annually during the first week in July.

If an Employee is precluded from fully participating in the Health Savings Account because he or she does not meet the minimum requirements of federal tax law and/or regulations,

2019_C_{2025}

the Town shall provide the Employee with access to a Health Reimbursement Account (HRA). The Town's annual contribution to the HRA shall duplicate but not exceed its annual contribution to the HSA based on the Employee's coverage.

(c) **Payroll Deduction.** The Employee's share of the premium cost shall be deducted in equal installments from each direct deposit paycheck issued to the Employee during the period of coverage, and each participating Employee will execute forms provided by the Town authorizing such deductions.

Retiree Healthcare. The Town shall pay 75% of premium plus an amount equal to the Town's HDHP deductible contribution of \$1,000 for single and \$2,000 for two person/family or 10% of premium whichever is greater.

SECTION 5.07 Cost Savings Opportunities

- (a) Each July, the Town shall pay to each Employee who, in the immediately preceding fiscal year, switched from a more expensive to a less expensive Town-sponsored Medical Plan an amount equal to thirty percent (30%) of the cost savings actually realized by the Town with respect to such Employee over the course of the immediately preceding fiscal year as a direct result of such switch.
- (b) Each Employee covered by the Town's Medical/Prescription Drug Plan shall have the option, during the Town's annual open enrollment period, to reject coverage under such Plan and receive in lieu of such coverage a payment equal to one-third (1/3) of the annual premium cost for the least expensive health plan offered by the Town at the level of coverage in which the employee is eligible at the time of the annual open enrollment (employee only, employee plus one, family etc.). Such payment in lieu of coverage shall be available in each Plan Year in which the Employee elects to reject such coverage during the annual open enrollment period. Employees who rejected coverage before July 1, 2015 shall have their in lieu payment fixed at the amount they received effective July 1, 2015 and such sum shall be adjusted to the level of coverage in which the employee is eligible at the time of the annual open enrollment. Beginning, July 1, 2019, when an Employee or retiree is married to another Town Employee or retiree and is on the spouse's Town health insurance coverage, he/she shall not be eligible to receive the in lieu of payment. Any Employee or retiree married to another Town Employee or retiree and on the spouse's Town health insurance coverage and receiving the in lieu of payment on April 23, 2019, shall be grandfathered from the "in lieu of coverage" payment prohibition set forth in Section 5.07(b).
- (c) Each Employee who rejects coverage under either or both of such Town-sponsored Plans as provided in subparagraph (b) above may, at his or her option during the Town's next annual open-enrollment period, apply to reinstate coverage under either or both such Plans previously rejected provided the Employee authorizes the Town to resume deducting the Employee's premium share for such coverage, described above, from his or her regular pay. If the Employee applies because he or she has lost coverage due to the death of a

spouse, divorce or legal separation or termination of spouse's employment, or other qualifying event, the Employee shall be reinstated on the first day of the month following the approval of the application. Employees who once rejected such coverage and apply for reinstatement of coverage under either of both such Plans shall not have to prove insurability.

SECTION 5.08 Reimbursement Account Plan

The Town will maintain, pursuant to the provisions of Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code, a Reimbursement Account Plan (an "RA Plan") for the purpose of enabling eligible Employees to divert a portion of their gross salaries, prior to reduction for federal income or social security taxes, into an account from which, during the course of the Plan Year, they can be reimbursed for their share of Group Insurance Premiums ("Premium Conversion"), Health Care costs ("Health Care Reimbursement") which are not covered by the Medical or Dental Plans described in this ARTICLE, and Dependent Care costs ("Dependent Care Reimbursement"). Each Employee will be permitted to divert a maximum of \$5,000 per Twelve (12)-Month Year for Dependent Care and \$2,700 per Plan Year for Health Care Reimbursement. There is no specific maximum limit for Premium Conversion, but all diversions of income to the RA Plan are subject to applicable provisions of the Internal Revenue Code.

In addition, the following provisions will apply:

- (a) Under no circumstances will the Town be required to contribute any monies to the RA Plan or to any account established pursuant thereto.
- (c) The RA Plan will coincide with the Group Insurance Plan year, which, as of the effective date of this Agreement, begins July 1 annually.
- (c) Each Employee desiring to participate must apply, enroll and submit the required information during the annual enrollment period immediately preceding the Plan Year of participation.
- (d) As a condition precedent to the establishment of an account under the RA Plan, the Employee must submit to the RA Plan Administrator, on forms approved by the Town, written authorization for the Town to deduct from his or her pay the amounts to be diverted to his or her RA Plan Account, which shall be the same amount from each paycheck issued during the Plan Year.
- (e) Unexpended balances in each RA Account at the end of each Plan Year will be forfeited in accordance with legal requirements. The RA Plan will be governed by the terms of the RA Plan description contained in the insurance booklet issued by the carrier. It is intended that the RA Plan shall be interpreted, whenever possible, to comply with the terms of the Internal Revenue Code. In the event the RA Plan Administrator determines, before or during any Plan Year, that the RA Plan may fail to satisfy any non-discrimination requirement imposed by the Code or limitation on benefits to certain participants, the RA

Plan Administrator shall take such action as he/she deems appropriate, under rules uniformly applicable to similarly situated participants.

SECTION 5.09 Life Insurance

The Town shall provide group term life insurance coverage for each of its regular full-time Employees in a face amount equal to the Employee's annual base pay, not including overtime, shift differential, educational benefits, longevity, holiday pay or any other benefits.

SECTION 5.10 Long-Term Disability

Each Employee who has not yet completed twenty (20) years of continuous service as an Employee and is not eligible for normal retirement or disability retirement benefits under the Police Pension Plan described in Article 6 of this Agreement shall enroll in the Town's Long-Term Disability Plan for Employees, which provides income replacement benefits for an Employee required to be absent from work due to his or her total and permanent disability resulting from his or her covered non-work related injury or illness, in accordance with and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in such Plan and the following:

- (a) Monthly benefits shall not exceed 60% of the Employee's monthly salary as of his or her last day worked. The Employee's monthly salary shall be calculated by dividing by twelve (12) the applicable annualized salary, as set forth on Appendix A, at which the Employee is paid as of his or her last day worked.
- (b) Monthly disability payments will begin in the next month following ninety (90) consecutive days of total and permanent disability and will continue to be made each month thereafter during the period of the Employee's total and permanent disability until the Employee ceases to be totally and permanently disabled, attains age 65° or dies, whichever occurs first; and
- (c) Monthly benefit payments will be reduced by any and all amounts paid the Employee through workers' compensation (including heart and hypertension benefits), social security, retirement benefits, other disability benefits for which the Employee is eligible, including, among others, disability retirement benefits, and any other offset normally found in long term disability policies.

² Consistent with ADEA requirements

SECTION 5.11 Eligibility

Whether or not benefits are payable to an Employee or to his/her dependents under the provisions of any insurance policy set forth herein shall be governed by the terms of the particular policy and shall not be arbitrable under the terms of this Agreement.

SECTION 5.12 Workers' Compensation

The Town shall provide workers' compensation coverage for its Employees in accordance with the terms and conditions of State law.

Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed or applied to prevent the Town from establishing and implementing a return-to-work program, including, but not limited to, managed care and lightduty requirements, with respect to any Employee who has been disabled by a compensable injury or a non-compensable illness or injury. A grievance concerning the suitability of a light duty assignment may be initiated and pursued in accordance with the Grievance Procedure of this Agreement.

SECTION 5.13 False Arrest Insurance

The Town shall furnish to the Union a copy of its current "false arrest" insurance policy covering Employees.

SECTION 5.14 Death in the Line of Duty

- (a) If an Employee dies as the direct result of an injury sustained in a line of duty accident, the life insurance policy pursuant to Section 5.09 will be in the amount \$250,000 to be paid to the Employee's beneficiary. If the insurance company denies the "line of duty accident" claim, the Town shall provide \$50,000 to be paid to the Employee's beneficiary in the event that he/she is killed in the line of duty.
- (b) If an Employee is killed in the line of duty, the Town will continue to extend the medical insurance coverage in effect as of the Employee's last day worked to his/her spouse, until (i) the said spouse remarries, (ii) dies, or (iii) the earliest date on which the deceased Employee would have been eligible to retire under the Darien Police Pension Plan, whichever is sooner, and to the Employee's dependent children as defined in Section 5.05.

SECTION 5.15 Change of Carriers

Nothing provided herein shall be construed or applied to discontinue or curtail the Town's inherent right to change insurance carriers or to self-insure in whole or in part, at any time, provided the coverage described in this Agreement continues to be made available at a level that is substantially equivalent to the level of covered services available under the Plans in effect as of the effective date of this Agreement.

SECTION 5.16 Disputes Relating to Benefits

Eligibility for benefits shall be determined exclusively in accordance with the provisions of the respective insurance contracts acquired by the Town to provide covered services, and any dispute relating to eligibility for or the amount of covered services or benefits in any individual case shall be processed by the Employee directly with the respective insurance carrier or the outside Plan Administrator and shall not subject the Town to any claim in any forum. In no event shall the Town be considered to be an insurer or a guarantor of any covered services or benefits.

Darien Police Association Agreement, 2018-2022

ARTICLE 6 PENSION

SECTION 6.01

Employees shall be entitled to pension benefits in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Darien Police Pension Plan (the "Pension Plan"). The maximum pension allowed for any Employee who retires and is eligible for retirement benefits from the Pension Plan ("Retiree") shall be seventy-six percent (76%) of his/her average monthly compensation as defined in Section 6.04 herein. Pension credits, as provided in Section 4.02 of the Pension Plan and in this Section 6.04, shall be earned at the rate of two and one-half percent $(2^{1}/_{2}\%)$ per year of service to the Department for service years one (1) through twenty-six (26); at the rate of three and one-half percent $(3^{1}/_{2}\%)$ per year for service years twenty-seven (27) and twenty-eight (28); and, for any Retiree eligible for pension benefits equal to seventy-six percent (76.0%) of his/her average monthly compensation as provided above, at the rate of four percent (4.0%) per year for service year twenty-nine (29).

SECTION 6.02

Town shall review annually the status of annual pension benefit payments made to Retirees or their survivors pursuant to the Pension Plan. The Town shall provide the Union advance notice of such review and shall inform the Union of the results of the review.

SECTION 6.03

Prior to receipt of his or her first pension benefit payment, each married Employee eligible for a pension may elect a reduced pension benefit in order to provide his or her spouse with a death benefit greater than the $66^{2/3}$ provided by the plan for the surviving spouse of a Retiree receiving the standard benefit. By allowing his/her benefit to be actuarially reduced, the Retiree's spouse will receive a death benefit of 75% or 100% depending upon the option chosen by the Employee/Retiree.

SECTION 6.04

- (a) As provided in Section 1.02 of the Pension Plan, average monthly compensation for purposes of calculating retirement benefits shall be defined as the average monthly compensation, excluding overtime, received during the twenty-one (21) months immediately preceding retirement
- (b) Payments by the Town to the Pension Plan shall be made annually based upon the recommendation of the actuary retained by the Town who shall make an annual actuarial valuation of the plan to determine the benefits, costs and liabilities of the plan. It is hereby agreed between the parties that the Town shall make such payments in accordance with Article 3 of the Pension Plan, and the provisions of Section 38-151 of the Code regarding such payments are superseded and replaced by the foregoing.

SECTION 6.05 Voluntary Employees Beneficiary Association Trust

- (a) A surcharge in the amount of \$2.00 per hour shall be applied to the time Employees serve on Special Jobs pursuant to Special Jobs Agreements. The surcharge shall be collected by the Town and deposited into the Darien Police Association Voluntary Employees Beneficiary Association Trust (VEBA Trust), an interest bearing account maintained by the Association, for use exclusively to provide supplemental retirement benefits in a nondiscriminatory manner to those Retirees who retired on or after July 1, 2002, or who are otherwise eligible under the VEBA Trust. Monies so distributed from the VEBA Trust shall not affect any increases in monthly pension benefits that may result from the annual reviews provided for in Section 6.02 of this Agreement.
- (b) Upon deposit of such funds into the Supplemental Retirement Fund account, the Association shall have sole responsibility for securing, investing and distributing such funds to such Retirees, and the Town shall have no further responsibility for the surcharge monies after it makes such deposits. The Association shall indemnify and hold the Town harmless from any and all claims, causes of action, complaints, grievances and suits arising from or relating to the security, investment or distribution of such funds, and issues arising with respect to such funds shall not be subject to the Grievance and Arbitration Procedure set forth in this Agreement.

Darien Police Association Agreement, 2018-2022

ARTICLE 7 HOLIDAYS

SECTION 7.01.

(a) The following are recognized paid holidays:

New Year's Day	Labor Day
Lincoln's Birthday	Columbus Day
Washington's Birthday	Election Day
Good Friday	Veteran's Day
Memorial Day	Thanksgiving Day
Independence Day	Christmas Day

(Prior to 7/1/19, Holidays will be handled pursuant to the prior agreement.)

Effective July 1, 2019, Employees will be annually advanced 96 hours (12 days) of Holiday time for the above listed holidays in two installments of 48 hours each on July 1 and January 1. The Town shall permit an Employee who has requested use of Holiday time to use such time within a reasonable period after making the request, provided the Chief may deny any request that would result in a short squad, require the use of a replacement at an overtime rate or otherwise result in a shortage of personnel. Any unused Holiday time cannot be carried forward from the prior installment period and will be paid out in the 2^{nd} regular pay in December and June.

If an Employee separates from service and has taken Holiday time for a holiday which has not yet occurred, the Town shall deduct such unearned Holiday pay from the Employee's final paycheck. The Town will pay out a separating Employee for any Holiday time that was earned and not taken.

Employees hired after July 1, 2019, shall receive a prorated amount of Holiday time_{st} when hired and, thereafter, shall annually receive Holiday time on July 1 and January 1 (i.e., If an Employee starts on July 5th, he/she does not get credit for Independence Day of that year.)

Darien Police Association Agreement, 2018-2022

(b) Employees who work as scheduled on the following days shall receive their regular pay for the time they work on such days plus a bonus of four (4) extra hours for each and every tour they worked on such days:

Easter Sunday Thanksgiving Day Christmas Day

This bonus shall apply to officers called in to fill a short squad and to work the entire eight (8) hour extra tour of duty on such days.

- (c) Employees who work on Christmas Eve Day shall receive their regular pay for the time they work on such day plus a bonus of two (2) extra hours for each and every tour they worked on such day. This bonus shall apply to officers called in to fill a short squad and to work the entire eight (8) hours extra tour of duty on such days.
- (d) Any Employee not originally scheduled to work on a shift that begins on Christmas Day, but who works on any such shift because he or she was called in from a list of volunteers or was otherwise ordered in by the Chief or his or her designee shall be paid at a rate equal to two (2) times his or her regular straight-time hourly rate of pay for all time he or she works on such shifts.

ARTICLE 8 VACATIONS

SECTION 8.01

Employees with more than three (3) months of service in the Police Department shall be entitled to vacations with pay based upon total years of continuous service in the Department as follows:

At least 3 months, but not more than 1 full year	1 day per month
At least 1 full year, but not more than 4 full years	2 weeks (10 days)
At least 4 full years, but not more than 12 full years	3 weeks (15 days)
At least 12 full years, but not more than 20 full years	4 weeks (20 days)
At least 20 full years	5 weeks (25 days)

SECTION 8.02

- (a) The vacation year for purposes of computing vacation benefits (time off and pay) shall be July 1 - June 30. However, vacations may be scheduled at the discretion of the Chief on a calendar year basis in accordance with present Department policies. The vacation calendar shall include a full fifty-two (52) weeks a year with no week or weeks eliminated. Shortweek vacation days shall be scheduled in the same manner as regular vacation weeks.
- (b) Employee's will be allowed to use split vacation in segments of no less than two (2) days at a time, provided the request for time off is made to the Chief of Police at least five (5) days prior to the dates requested as vacation days.
- (c) Employees will be allowed to use single vacation days only after all full week and split vacation selections are completed for a particular bid period provided adherence to the vacation schedule and guidelines are followed. Requests for single vacation days must be submitted to the Chief or his or her designee not less than five (5) or more than thirty (30) days in advance of the day requested. Single day vacation requests made less than five (5) days in advance of the day requested shall be granted provided that said request does not create overtime for that day.

SECTION 8.03

Upon termination of employment, an Employee shall be paid whatever vacation benefits have accrued to him/her prior to the date of termination on a pro rata basis according to the following schedule:

	SERVICE TIME (Years)				
No. of Full Months of					
Service Since		At Least 1,	At Least 4,	At Least 12,	
July 1		Not More	Not More	Not More	
Annually	Less than 1	than 4	than 12	than 20	At Least 20
1	0	1 day	1 day	2 days	2 days
2	0	2 days	3 days	3 days	4 days
3	0	3 days	4 days	5 days	6 days
4	1 day	3 days	5 days	7 days	8 days
5	2 days	4 days	6 days	8 days	10 days
6	3 days	5 days	8 days	10 days	13 days
7	4 days	6 days	9 days	12 days	15 days
8	5 days	7 days	10 days	13 days	17 days
9	6 days	8 days	11 days	15 days	19 days
10	7 days	8 days	13 days	17 days	21 days
11	8 days	9 days	14 days	18 days	23 days
12	9 days	10 days	15 days	20 days	25 days

SECTION 8.04

An Employee's anniversary date shall determine his/her length of service on the force.

SECTION 8.05

Vacations are generally to be taken in the year earned but up to five (5) of the days earned in a year can be deferred to the following year, provided the present vacation policy is adhered to (whereby no more than one officer per squad can be on vacation at the same time unless there are extenuating circumstances approved by the Police Commission) and provided further that no Employee shall be permitted to use more than five (5) such deferred days in any year. For example, an officer earning ten (10) days per year may defer five (5) of those days to the following year, an Officer earning fifteen (15) days per year may defer five (5) of those days to the following year, and an Officer earning twenty (20) days per year may defer five (5) of those days to the following year.

ARTICLE 9 LEAVES

SECTION 9.01 Leave for Death in Family

In the event of a death in a regular full-time Employee's immediate family, the Employee may absent himself from work for a maximum of three (3) days on which he/she is scheduled to work without loss of pay at his/her regular straight-time hourly rate for those days, provided he/she notifies his/her Captain promptly that he/she is going to be absent, and the reason therefor. An Employee's immediate family is hereby defined as including only his/her spouse, parents, grandparents, sisters, brothers, children, grandchildren, mother-in-law and father-in-law.

SECTION 9.02 Sick Leave

- (a) Employees will accumulate sick leave days at the rate of one (1) sick leave day for each full month worked. Employees with five (5) or more years of service will accumulate sick leave days at the rate of one and one-quarter $(1^{1}/_{4})$ days for each full month worked.
- (b) Employees hired on or before October 26, 2015, shall be permitted to accumulate unused sick leave days beyond one hundred fifty (150) days and at retirement shall receive one day's pay for every three (3) days of unused sick leave above one hundred fifty (150) days. Payment shall be made at retirement by a separate check. This payment shall not be included in the computation of the Employee's pension benefit. No payment shall be made for any time less than one hundred fifty-three (153) days. Payment for time over one hundred fifty-three (153) days shall be prorated to the nearest hour, where necessary. Employees hired after October 26, 2015, shall not be eligible for payout of any unused accrued sick time.
- (c) If any Employee is absent for non-work-related illness or injury for three (3) or four (4) consecutive days, the Town shall have the right to require the Employee to provide a physician's diagnosis and a verification, at the Town's expense, that the Employee was unable to work before paying the Employee for any sick days.
- (d) Family Sick Leave. Each Employee may use up to five (5) days of paid sick leave a year (July 1-June 30) for a child's or spouse's: illness, injury or health condition; the medical diagnosis, care or treatment of a mental or physical illness, injury or health condition; or preventative medical care. The Town shall reduce the Employee's sick leave accumulation under Section 1 (a) or (b) above for all such Family Sick Leave at the time of such use.
- (e) The Chief may discipline an Employee for just cause for abusing sick leave.
- (f) An Employee, who calls in sick, excluding family sick, shall be ineligible for any overtime, special detail, or extra-duty job assignments for a minimum of sixteen (16) hours from the end of the shift that the Employee called in sick. The ineligibility described herein shall not apply to any special detail, overtime shift, or extra-duty job assigned to the Employee prior to the shift from which the Employee called in sick due to illness. Employees

2019_C_2037

previously assigned to overtime, special details, or extra-duty job assignments shall still be allowed to work those assignments.

SECTION 9.03 Emergency Sick Leave Bank

Effective upon the execution of this Agreement, an emergency sick leave bank shall be established for use by Employees who have completed academy training, have exhausted their accumulated leave time (i.e., sick, vacation, personal leave, compensatory time) and have sustained a catastrophic or extended illness. The emergency sick leave bank shall be administered by the Town pursuant to written uniform guidelines developed by the Director of Human Resources. The emergency sick leave bank shall be established and replenished by Employees through voluntary donations from accumulated sick leave time.

The emergency sick leave bank shall not be construed to limit or extend the maximum allowable absence under the Family and Medical Leave Act.

SECTION 9.04 Personal Leave Days

An Employee may be absent from work for up to a maximum of two (2) regular workdays per year without loss of regular pay for the purpose of discharging compelling personal obligations which cannot be discharged outside the employee's regular working hours. Such absences shall be called "personal leave days" and shall be subject to the following terms and conditions:

- (a) permission to take such leave shall be at the discretion of the Chief;
- (b) one (1) day per year may be used and granted without exception for a good and valid emergency, which is unforeseen and for which no advance notice is possible (e.g., hot water heater failure) which shall be documented for the Chief. Emergency use shall be granted only to one (1) employee per shift. Failure to document the emergency or use which is not an emergency shall result in the day being forfeited and the employee being off without pay;
- (c) for any non-emergency personal day request, the Employee must, as promptly as practicable after he/she learns of his/her need, but no later than five (5) days in advance, submit a written request to his or her Captain for permission to be absent on a designated shift and specify the reason for the requested absence;
- (d) no requests for non-emergency personal days, except under extreme circumstances, will be granted on holidays recognized under this Agreement or days immediately preceding or following such holidays or an Employee's vacation, or whenever a requested absence can reasonably be anticipated to cause staffing to go below acceptable staffing levels (i.e., "short squads" or other acceptable minimum staffing);

- (e) the Captain shall respond to the request as promptly as possible and, under normal circumstances, the response should be provided within forty-eight (48) hours after receipt of a request which has been duly made; and
- (f) a request which has been duly made shall not be unreasonably denied, provided that the final decision will be made by the Chief or, in his/her absence, by his designee, and the Chief's decision shall be final and binding on all parties unless his/her decision was made arbitrarily or capriciously.

SECTION 9.05 Injury Leave

An Employee who is on leave due to an injury received in the line of duty shall participate in light duty when called upon, including training, provided such duty is appropriate to the Employee's physical or emotional impairment. Because an Employee on injury leave is eligible for the continuation of his/her regular compensation in accordance with Section 9.05, the Town shall not be obligated to pay additional compensation for such light duty, unless it exceeds eight (8) hours in one (1) workday.

SECTION 9.06 Workers' Compensation Salary Continuation

An employee who is granted Workers' Compensation benefits shall receive his/her regular pay for nine (9) months and the Town shall be 100% responsible for supplementing the workers' compensation benefits.

After nine (9) months, the employee shall continue to receive workers' compensation payments but the percentage of the supplementation of the payments for an employee to receive his/her regular pay shall be in accordance with the following schedule:

After nine (9) months, the Town shall be responsible for supplementing the employee's workers' compensation benefit up to 75% of the employee's pay and the employee can use any other accrued leave to continue to receive the remaining 25% of his/her regular pay.

After twelve (12) months, the Town shall no longer be required to supplement the employee's workers' compensation benefit and the employee can use any other accrued leave to continue to receive his/her regular pay.

An employee who does not have sufficient accrued leave time to supplement his/her workers' compensation benefit shall only receive the statutorily required workers' compensation benefit.

The Town has no obligation to continue to employ an employee who has reached maximum medical improvement and is unable to perform the essential functions of his or her job.

ARTICLE 10 DUTY SCHEDULES AND SHIFT ASSIGNMENTS

SECTION 10.01

The Chief shall continue to assign hours of work and work schedules in accordance with the "Yates Plan" subject to the provisions of this Article.

SECTION 10.02

Officers must bid for assignment to both the "Days and Evening" or "Midnight" shifts. Each bid is for a three (3) month period. Officers bidding for the Midnight shift shall be given first preference for assignment to that shift subject to the following:

- (a) Subject to the staffing needs on each shift as determined by the Chief and the other limitations set forth herein, assignments to each shift shall be based on the seniority of the bidding officers.
- (b) A senior officer may bump a junior officer from his or her bid.
- (c) The Chief may transfer an officer to or from the Midnight shift for Administrative reasons or, under unusual circumstances, for scheduling purposes.
- (d) If an insufficient number of officers bid for the Midnight shift, the Chief shall draft junior officers for assignment to that shift and may, at his or her discretion, assign probationary officers to that shift.
- (e) The Chief shall continue to have the right to deny any bid on the basis of his or her judgment as to the most efficient operation of the shift.
- (f) If the Chief determines that an additional officer is needed to fill the Midnight shift, the Chief will make the assignment from among officers who had bid the Midnight shift, unless Administrative reasons lead the Chief to make the appointment from other officers who had not bid the Midnight shift.
- (g) At the discretion of the Chief, an officer may change shifts if there is another officer willing and qualified to take his or her place, but both officers will lose their vacation selections if, by moving into the new squad, they violate any of the vacation rules.

SECTION 10.03

The "Ideal Squad" no longer exists. A patrol shift can be supervised by one supervisor at the rank of Sergeant or Lieutenant. Hiring back to provide shift supervision shall be performed per the "bucket list" with Sergeants and Lieutenants making up one list.

29

2019_C_2040

SECTION 10.04

- (a) Each shift assignment shall normally be for a three (3) month period which shall be bid every six (6) months.
- (b) Under normal circumstances, bidding shall be conducted not less than three (3) months prior to the start of the next six (6) month assignment period. Officers shall not be permitted to change their bids. Changes in assignments shall be at the discretion of the Administration.
- (c) Vacation schedules for each three (3) month shift assignment period shall be established as soon as possible after the shift bidding for each respective period is complete and shall remain in effect for the three (3) month shift assignment period.
- (d) Specially assigned personnel shall not be included in any draft while in their specially assigned positions. Any specially assigned personnel who, for whatever reason, leave their specially assigned positions shall bid for their shifts at the time of shift bid, and shall in the interim be assigned by Departmental need and seniority as described above.

SECTION 10.05

The provisions of this Article will not limit in any way the Administration's right to move additional officers to any job within the Department from any other job for any reason including, but not limited to, special assignments, promotions, demotions or coverage of tours because of illness or injury, training, or similar reasons.

Darien Police Association Agreement, 2018-2022

ARTICLE 11 WORKING CONDITIONS

SECTION 11.01

Except as specifically provided in this Agreement, present policies concerning hours of work, overtime, rate of overtime pay, car allowance, rate of holiday pay, sick leave, extra work assignments and pay in effect on the date of this Agreement shall not be changed by the Town without prior written approval by the Union, provided, however, that when assigning Employees to work, the Chief shall, except in emergencies, make such assignments in accordance with a schedule essentially similar to the one commonly known as the "Yates Plan".

Employees routinely assigned to work a Monday-through Friday schedule shall receive one (1) day off per month in accordance with existing practice.

SECTION 11.02 Vacancies

Within sixty (60) days of the occurrence of any permanent vacancy in the rank of Sergeant, Lieutenant or Captain, the Commission shall either (a) announce the abolition of the position, or (b) fill the vacancy from the eligibility list, if any, in effect on the date the vacancy occurs. If no such eligibility list is in effect on the date the vacancy occurs, the Commission shall within (30) days, announce an intent to fill the vacancy or abolish the position. If the vacancy is to be filled, the Chief shall promptly begin the process of scheduling the appropriate examination(s) to create an eligibility list of candidates for the position(s). The examination(s) shall be administered without undue delay, *provided, however, that* in no case shall an examination be administered less than sixty (60) days after notice of such examination is prominently posted. Once created, an eligibility list shall remain in effect for two (2) years from the date of its promulgation. The date the vacancy occurs shall be defined as the conclusion of the last day of employment of the vacating officer. In the event a position which has been abolished is reestablished within one (1) year from the date upon which it was abolished, it shall be filled from the eligibility list, if any, in effect on the date the vacancy occurred. Nothing herein shall be construed or applied to prevent the Chief from temporarily filling a vacant position until an appointment to such position is made

SECTION 11.03 Short Squads

- (a) The Commission shall compile a roster by seniority of those police officers desiring to work overtime on off-duty days. This roster will be used only as specifically set forth in this Section, and its compilation or use shall not imply that Employees are not required to work overtime when assigned.
- (b) A short squad is one that consists of less than six (6) officers. When it is necessary because of absences due to illness, vacation, personal leave or other reasons to fill "short squads" for regular tours of duty, the Department shall call Employees in pursuant to the Department's overtime policies.

SECTION 11.04 Contract Negotiations

For contract negotiations and for sessions required to process grievances, no more than three (3) members of the bargaining unit will be allowed time off from work without loss of regular pay when their presence at such sessions is required. The Union will, however, make every reasonable effort to conduct such business on off-duty time. Negotiations for a successor agreement will begin between the parties not later than April 1 of the year in which the contract expires.

SECTION 11.05 Fitness Program

All Employees hired on or after July 1, 2007, shall be required to participate in the Darien Police Department Fitness Program (the "Fitness Program") and shall be referred to as "Mandatory Participants." Employees actively employed by the Department as of June 30, 2007, shall not be required to participate in the Fitness Program, but shall be invited to participate in any aspect of the Fitness Program at their option and without penalty and shall be referred to as "Voluntary Participants."

SECTION 11.06 Canine Handler (K-9)

- 1. The Town, through the Police Department ("Department"), will obtain a suitable canine(s) for the K9 Program. It is the intent of the Department that the canine(s) be suitably trained for tracking, narcotics detection, and typical patrol duties.
- 2. Ownership of the canine(s) remains solely vested in the Town provided however, that the Town may seek to relinquish ownership upon expiration of the canine's serviceability to the Town or the Town's termination of the K9 Program. The Town will afford the handler of the retired canine the right of first refusal to purchase the canine at a price mutually agreed upon by the Town and the handler. Failure of the handler to comply with the terms of this Agreement, withdrawal, or inability of the handler to continue in a handler capacity shall not constitute an expiration of serviceability for the canine, and the Town reserves the right to reassign the canine to another handler.
- 3. The Town and the Union agree that the Department will afford any interested patrol officer an opportunity to apply for any opening as a K9 handler. The Town and the Union further agree that the K9 Committee will actively participate in the selection process to identify suitable handler candidates to be forwarded to the Department for consideration. The final appointment of a handler rests solely with the Department. The Town and the Union further agree that any handler may be removed as a handler for just cause, including, but not limited to, violation of the terms of this Agreement and the handler shall have the right to challenge such action through the grievance procedure.

- 4. The handler agrees to undergo and successfully complete all training necessary, as determined by the Department in its sole discretion, to successfully implement and maintain said K9 Program.
- 5. The handler may, with good and sufficient reason acceptable to the Department, voluntarily withdraw as a handler provided the Department is given six (6) months' notice in writing of his or her intent to do so. The six (6) month notice requirement may be waived by the Department for a demonstrated hardship.
- 6. The handler agrees to house, care, train, and maintain the canine in the manner prescribed by the trainer and the Department. The Department reserves the right to periodically inspect the premises and conditions in which the canine is housed and maintained.
- 7. The Town agrees to bear all reasonable and documented expenses pertaining to the care and maintenance of the canine, including, but not limited to, food, medical care, and insurance.
- 8. The Town agrees to bear any reasonable and documented expenses related to boarding the canine in the event the handler is away or otherwise unable to care for the canine due to injury or illness. Any such arrangements made according to the provisions herein shall require the prior approval of the Department. In the event of any long term illness or injury to the handler that the Town reasonably believes is diminishing the continued viability of the canine asset, The Town reserves the right to reassign the canine to another handler.
- 9. The Town agrees to bear all reasonable and documented expenses pertaining to properly equipping both the handler and the canine for service to the Department. The handler agrees to properly maintain and properly use the equipment provided to him/her by the Department and return the equipment to the Department upon completion of his/her service as a handler.
- 10. The Town agrees to provide the handler with the use of a properly equipped marked police vehicle for the transportation of the canine to and from work, training, or functions authorized by the Department. Use of the vehicle for other purposes or the carrying of passengers not authorized by the Department is prohibited. The Town agrees to bear all reasonable and documented expenses related to the vehicle, including fuel and maintenance.
- 11. The Union agrees that the Department may assign the handler to a shift contrary to his or her bid based on the most efficient use of the K9 Unit as determined by the Department. The Union agrees that the handler will be assigned to a patrol squad and count toward the minimum staffing requirement.

- 12. The Union acknowledges that the nature of a K9 Program is such that circumstances may require that the handler and canine ("the Unit") be recalled to duty during off-duty hours. The Town agrees to compensate the handler at the greater of two (2) hours compensation or the actual time worked at the rate of one and one-half $(1^{1}/_{2})$ times the handler's hourly wage in the event the handler is called back to duty during the handler's off-duty hours.
- 13. The Town agrees to provide the handler a stipend of fifteen (15) dollars per day for each and every day the handler is partnered with the canine for the length of the canine's service to the Department, provided, however, that said stipend will not be paid for any day(s) the canine is boarded, or the handler is away or unable to care for the canine due to injury or illness. The stipend will cease upon the removal of the canine from the handler or retirement of the canine from active service with the Department.
- 14. The Town reserves the right to discontinue the K9 Program with thirty (30) calendar days' notice to the Union. If the Town discontinues the K9 Program, the Town and the Union agree that the handler will be assigned to his or her bid shift, insofar as allowed by seniority, for the balance of the current bid cycle.
- 15. The parties agree that this agreement is intended to schedule and compensate the handler in accordance with federal and state wage and hour laws governing the assignment of an officer to the care and handling of a canine.

SECTION 11.07 Grooming Policy

Employees shall be permitted to have beards and/or wear earrings provided they remain in compliance with the Police Department's regulations pursuant to the Grooming Policy.

ARTICLE 12 DUES CHECK-OFF

Each employee shall have, and be protected in the exercise of, the right to join and remain as a member of, and the right to refuse to join or become a member of, the Union, free from interference, restraint or coercion.

SECTION 12.01

Upon receipt of written authorization signed by the Employee, the Town shall deduct from the Employee's first paycheck of each month and remit to the Union an amount equal to the regular monthly dues uniformly required by the Union of each of its members. The remittance made to the Union must be made no later than the fourteenth (14) day of the month following the month in which the deduction was made. No deduction shall be made from the paycheck of any Employee unless and until the Town has received written authorization to do so, signed by the Employee. Notice of increases in the regular membership dues and fees of the Union must be given to the Town at least thirty (30) days in advance of any decreased deduction.

SECTION 12.02

The Union and the Employees, individually and/or collectively, agree to defend and hold the Town harmless from any claim or claims brought against the Town concerning the application of the provisions of Section 12.01 above.

ARTICLE 13 NO-STRIKE CLAUSE

The Union and its officers, in behalf of themselves and the Employees in the bargaining unit, agree that they will not engage in, encourage or tolerate any strike, picketing, leafleting, slowdown, sitdown or any interruption of work in any form for the term of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 14 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

SECTION 14.01 Definitions

- (a) "Grievance" is hereby defined as a written claim by an Employee that a specific provision expressed in this Agreement has been violated, misinterpreted or misapplied by the Town or by the Chief or a Captain. "Grievance" will not include discrimination claims or Department claims or complaints arising under the Darien Police Department Rules and Regulations, which shall continue to be processed in the manner established by the Department.
- (b) A "Grievant" is hereby defined to mean any Employee who files a Grievance or the Union when it files a Grievance on behalf of a group of Employees in accordance with the provisions of this Article.
- (c) "Day" is hereby defined as a Monday through Friday business day.

SECTION 14.02 Procedure

All grievances shall be processed exclusively in accordance with the following procedures and in strict confidence:

(a) **STEP ONE: Chief**

- (1) Within ten (10) days after the alleged event on which the Grievance is based or within ten (10) days after the Grievant first knew, or, through the exercise of reasonable diligence, should have known of the alleged event on which the Grievance is based, whichever is later, the Grievant must submit the Grievance to the Chief, or designee, through the Union representative. The Grievance must set forth a brief description of the claim(s) on which the Grievance is based and specify the Article and Section of this Agreement allegedly violated, misinterpreted or misapplied.
- (2) The Chief, or designee, shall, within ten (10) days following receipt of the Grievance, (A) confer with the Grievant in an attempt to resolve the Grievance, (B) answer the Grievance in writing with or without such a conference and/or (C) direct the Grievant in writing to proceed to the next step.

(b) STEP TWO: Town Administrator

- (1) If the Grievance is not resolved at Step One and the Grievant desires to proceed further, the Grievant must submit the Grievance to the Town Administrator, or designee, within ten (10) days following the Grievant's receipt of the Chief's response at Step One or, in the absence of such a response, within ten (10) days following the time provided the Chief for giving such a response.
- (2) The Town Administrator, or designee, shall, within ten (10) days following his or her receipt of the Grievance, (a) confer with the Grievant in an attempt to resolve the Grievance, (b) answer the Grievance in writing with or without such a conference and/or (c) direct the Grievant in writing to proceed to the next step.

(c) **STEP THREE: Arbitration**

If the Grievance is not resolved at Step Two and the Union desires to process the Grievance to Arbitration, the Union must file a Demand for Arbitration to the American Arbitration Association in New York City or to the Connecticut State Board of Mediation and Arbitration in accordance with the following terms and conditions:

- (1) The Grievance must arise out of and involve the interpretation or application of a specific provision expressed in this Agreement and will not be arbitrable if it claims discrimination or a right, benefit or obligation not expressly set forth in this Agreement.
- (2) The Demand for Arbitration must be made in writing by certified mail, return receipt requested, with a copy to the Chief, postmarked within the ten (10) calendar days immediately following the Grievant's receipt of the Town Administrator's response at Step Two or, in the absence of such a response, within ten (10) days following the time provided for giving such a response.
- (3) Either party may each exercise the option to file one (1) case with the Connecticut State Board of Mediation and Arbitration per fiscal year. The Arbitration must be in accordance with the Connecticut State Board of Mediation and Arbitration's or American Arbitration Association's, as appropriate, Voluntary Rules for Labor Arbitration in existence at the time the Demand for Arbitration was mailed.
- (4) The Demand for Arbitration must be limited to the same Grievance submitted to the Chief at Step One.
- (5) The Arbitrator's authority will be limited to determining whether, by the allegations contained in the Grievance, the Town (or the Town Administrator or the Chief) violated the specific provision of this Agreement enumerated in the Grievance. The Arbitrator will not have any authority or power to add to, delete from or modify in any way any

provision expressed in this Agreement. The Arbitrator will have the power to make appropriate compensatory awards to make the Grievant whole for time or work opportunity lost, if any.

- (6) The decision of the Arbitrator will be final and binding, subject to the right of either party to have the award confirmed, vacated or modified according to law.
- (7) The cost of the Arbitrator's services and the Arbitration hearing room will be borne equally by the Town and the Union.
- (8) Grievances must be filed for arbitration separately, and an Arbitrator may not hear multiple Grievances unless the Town and the Union agree, on a case by case basis, to allow the Arbitrator to do so.

SECTION 14.03 General Provisions and Time Limits

- (a) The procedures set forth in this Article shall be the exclusive means for processing Grievances.
- (b) As it is important that Grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each step will be construed as a maximum. The time limits specified will be extended only by written agreement of the parties to the Grievance.
- (c) If an Employee does not file a Grievance in writing within ten (10) days after the event on which the Grievance is based or within ten (10) days after he/she first knew, or, through the exercise of reasonable diligence, should have known of the event on which the Grievance is based, whichever is later, the Grievance will be deemed to have been waived.
- (d) Failure by the Grievant at any level to process a Grievance to the next level within the specified time limits will be deemed to be acceptance of the decision rendered at the last level to which the Grievance was timely processed. Failure by the Chief or the Town Administrator to comply with the time limits set forth in this Article will enable the Grievant to process the Grievance to the next step in accordance with the provisions of this Article.
- (e) Each party may have not more than three (3) representatives present at any step of the Grievance Procedure unless the Town and the Union agree to a different number. Where possible, Grievance discussions shall be held on off-duty hours.
- (f) Consistent with the desires of the Town and the Union to avoid duplication of costs and effort, the filing of a claim or complaint with the Connecticut Commission on Human Rights and Opportunities, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, the Office of Federal Contract Compliance or any other state or federal court or agency relating to any of the bases for discrimination set forth in Article 3 of this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of access to the processes set forth in this Article.

(g) The Union, at its own initiative, may file and process a Grievance provided it directly affects the Union as a whole or two or more bargaining unit members similarly situated but then-currently assigned to different shifts or different divisions. Grievances filed by the Union must be filed directly with the Town Administrator, but in all other respects must comply with the provisions of this Article.

ARTICLE 15 SEVERABILITYAND STABILITY

This Agreement shall constitute the sole and complete agreement between the parties and shall not be amended except in writing and only by mutual agreement between the parties. In the event any provision of this Agreement is rendered unenforceable or ineffective in whole or in part by any state or federal law, order or regulation, or a decision of a court of competent jurisdiction, the balance of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.

ARTICLE 16 DEPARTMENT RULES AND REGULATIONS

The Union recognizes the Darien Police Commission's right to adopt rules and regulations for the government of the police force in accordance with Section 34 of the Town of Darien Charter. However, any Department rule or regulation inconsistent with an express provision of this Agreement shall be superseded by this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any change or modification, other than de minimis, in any existing Department rule or regulation, to the extent that such change or modification affects the conditions of employment of any member or members of the bargaining unit, shall be subject to bargaining with the Union prior to implementation.

ARTICLE 17 LAYOFFS

In the event that the Town determines a reduction in force is necessary, each Employee shall be laid off in reverse order of the Employee's Classification Seniority (i.e., the least senior Employee is laid off first, etc.) within the Employee's job classification. "Classification Seniority" is defined as the amount of time an Employee has been in a specific job classification or rank. Any Employee who is laid off is entitled to bump any Employee with less Classification Seniority in a lower job classification or rank, provided that Employee is qualified to perform the required work.

ARTICLE 18 DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS

SECTION 18.01

Where an Employee is requested to attend a meeting which may result in discipline, the Employee shall be entitled to have a Union representative of his/her choice attend the meeting.

SECTION 18.02

No Employee shall be reprimanded, suspended, demoted, dismissed, or otherwise disciplined without due and sufficient cause.

ARTICLE 19 DURATION

The Agreement shall be effective from July 1, 2018 through June 30, 2022.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused these presents to be executed by their proper officers, hereto signed their names on this 23° day of April 2019.

FOR THE TOWN OF DARIEN

FOR THE DARIEN POLICE ASSOCIATION

BY: Kathleen Buch

Kathleen Buch Town Administrator

<u>Saverio Boccu, j</u> BY:

Saverio Boccuzzi Its President

<u>Laurie G. Dunn</u>

Laurie G. Dunn Director of Human Resources

		Patrol Office	rs		
Step	Fiscal Year 2018-2019*	Fiscal Year 2019-2020	Fiscal Year 2020-2021	Fiscal Year 2021-2022	
1	\$67,971	\$69,534	\$71,133	\$72,769	
2	\$69,002	\$70,589	\$72,213	\$73,874	
3	\$73,534	\$75,225	\$76,956	\$78,726	
4	\$78,220	\$80,019	\$81,860	\$83,743	
5	\$92,417	\$94,542	\$96,717	\$98,941	
	Sergeants				
Step	Fiscal Year 2018-2019*	Fiscal Year 2019-2020	Fiscal Year 2020-2021	Fiscal Year 2021-2022	
1	\$99,742	\$102,036	\$104,383	\$106,783	
2	\$103,415	\$105,793	\$108,226	\$110,716	
3	\$107,550	\$110,023	\$112,554	\$115,143	
	Lieutenants				
Step	Fiscal Year 2018-2019*	Fiscal Year 2019-2020	Fiscal Year 2020-2021	Fiscal Year 2021-2022	
1	\$110,723	\$113,270	\$115,875	\$118,540	
2	\$114,397	\$117,028	\$119,720	\$122,474	
3	\$118,974	\$121,710	\$124,510	\$127,373	

APPENDIX A ANNUALIZED SALARY SCHEDULES

*Payments at the FY 2018-19 rates will begin on the first pay period beginning after this agreement has been approved by the Representative Town Meeting (RTM) and will be retroactive to July 1, 2018.

APPENDIX B ASSESSMENT CENTERS FOR PROMOTIONS TO LIEUTENANT AND CAPTAIN

If no eligibility list is in effect on the date a permanent vacancy occurs, and as an alternative to the existing language and practice set forth in the General Orders and Section 11.02 Vacancies of this CBA, the Chief of Police may elect to utilize an Assessment Center to fill a permanent vacancy in the rank of Lieutenant or Captain. All other conditions set forth in the General Orders and Sec. 11.02 pertaining to Vacancies shall remain in effect.

If the Assessment Center is elected, the Chief shall provide written notice to the Association and post his/her election to utilize the Assessment Center within 30 days of the date of the vacancy. The examination shall be administered without undue delay, provided however, that in no case shall an Assessment Center examination be administered less than 60 days after Notice of the Assessment Center is prominently posted. All members of the Department who are eligible and apply to compete for promotion to the ranks of either lieutenant or captain shall be tested and scored on the following basis:

- (a) An Assessment Center consisting of multiple components that can include, but not be limited to, scenario based exercises, oral or written parts, role playing exercises, and production of work samples as determined by the vendor administering the Assessment Center. The Assessment Center shall not include a polygraph.
- (b) The multiple components of the Assessment Center shall be weighted equally and be scored to yield a final score based on a standard scale of 100, with 100 being a perfect score.
- (c) The Assessment Center shall be held in the Town of Darien in a facility other than Police Headquarters
- (d) The oral examinations shall be given by boards consisting of at least two members selected by the testing agency who, if possible, shall be law enforcement officers from other Departments or agencies. Any member of an oral board who is related to or personally (as distinct from professionally) acquainted with any promotion applicant should disqualify themselves from the examination of that applicant. The applicants may wear either police uniforms or civilian attire as they choose.
- (e) A final score of 60 after written and oral examination and application of seniority credit shall constitute a passing grade for promotion. A promotion list, consisting of final scores of all successful candidates listed in descending numerical order shall be promulgated by the testing agency and posted on the Department bulletin board immediately upon being received by the Department. The list shall state the effective date of its promulgation.

- (f) In addition to scores received after an examination or Assessment Center, all applicants for all ranks shall receive seniority credit on the basis of 1/2 point for each year of service in the Department, but not to exceed a maximum of fifteen points.
- (g) The Chief of Police shall select an independent organization to conduct the promotion process and shall publish a notice for the benefit of applicants as early as possible prior to the written examination of recommended sources and study materials as background for the testing, as soon as possible.

APPENDIX C TRANSITION TO NEGOTIATED PAY PERIOD CHANGES

Pursuant to negotiated changes in Section 4.05 of the collective bargaining agreement, effective with the third pay period after RTM approval of this agreement, Employees will receive payment of wages (including overtime and private duty pay) solely through Direct Deposit, on a Friday, and change from being "paid to date" for regular wages and being paid two (2) weeks in arrears for overtime, to being paid one (1) week in arrears for all wages. This transition pay check will only include one week's base wages. In order to ease this transition to being paid one week in arrears, Employees will receive the retroactive wage increase back to July 1, 2018 (or hire date if later than 7/1/18) in this pay check. In addition, Employees may elect to sell back up to five (5) vacation days or compensatory time days (or a combination of vacation days and compensatory time days totaling not more than 5 days) to be paid to the Employee in this pay check. This one-time option does not impact future vacation accruals and carryovers.